Contra Costa College                                                                                          College Council Minutes

2600 Mission Bell Drive





     Thursday, May 9, 2013
San Pablo, CA 94806





           
       2:00 p.m., Fireside Room

Present:  

Faculty:  Bonnie Holt, Wayne Organ, Alissa Scanlin, Kenyetta Tribble

Managers:  Karl Debro, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Mariles Magalong, Denise Noldon
Students:  Jasmine Ramezanzadeh

Classified:  Kelly Ramos, Seti Sidharta; Shondra West

Guests:  Sandra Everhart, Bruce King, Priscilla Leadon, Sherry Sharufa
Absent:  Beth Goehring

1. Call to Order – Meeting called to order by Shondra at 2:06 p.m.

Shondra acknowledged Jasmine and thanked her for her participation throughout the year and presented her with a floral plant and cupcakes.  

Shondra reminded everyone that today we have a full agenda and we need to adhere to the time limits on the agenda.

2. Public Presentations – None

CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

3.  Approval of Agenda – agenda was approved.

4. Approval of Minutes – minutes from April 11, 2013 were approved.

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

5.  Budget Augmentation Process - Budget and Planning Committees - Mariles announced the dual committees voted to fund all of the applications received primarily because there was enough money in the pool this year.  Since the rating sheet was distributed, Mariles said she has not received any complaints.  The Budget and Planning Committees did discuss various ways to develop future ratings.  To complete this cycle, the committees decided to publish the ratings so that everyone could see an excellent, good and not so good application.  Everything is posted on the portal.  Next year we will be operating in a deficit so we do not anticipate as much as the $245,000.00 we had this year.  It may be only 13 applications will be funded if we are restricted to $100,000 next year.  If we have $150,000 next year, then perhaps only 22 applications would be funded based on this year’s ratings.  The combined committees wanted to consider the two late applications because not everyone followed the instructions as they should have.  For an example:  many applications were submitted in Word format as opposed to the requested PDF format.  Denise asked if the committees discussed not funding the entire requested amount next year for some of the requests in order to enable us to fund more applications.  Mariles said yes, that option was discussed as we have used that method in previous years.
Constituency vote taken to approve these ratings:  Faculty yes, classified yes, management yes, and students yes.

The annual plans and resource allocation requests were approved as submitted. Mariles will post the list on the Portal under the Budget Committee.

6.  Basic Skills Initiative Budget – Sherry Sharufa – Sherry said they redistributed some of the monies as shown from last month’s presentation.  The tutoring allocation is short by $7,000 but Basic Skills has negotiated with the Academic Skills Department to fund the $7,000.00.  The revised proposed budget is as follows:  BSI Coordinator - $12,000; Tutoring (Skills Center) $23,000; Supplemental Instruction $10,000; Student Services $10,000; #SL Tutoring $10,000; ESL Hourly Assistant $6,000; Faculty Development $10,000; Clerical Assistance $3,000; Research $6,000 for a total of $90,000.  The Budget Committee endorsed this proposal.  

Constituency vote taken to approve this proposed budget:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management - yes, Students - yes.  The Basic Skills Initiative budget was approved.
7.  College Committee Structure – Changes to College Procedures Handbook – Wayne Organ – Wayne distributed the committee flow structure to reflect the wishes of College Council from last month’s meeting.  The chart shows Integration Council as an ad hoc committee.  The Catalog and Schedule committee was moved under the Planning Committee as per College Council wishes.  Karl asked if there is a connection with Professional Development and Student Success.  After some discussion, it was decided to move Professional Development back under the Student Success Committee.  Wayne said that move will align us with our core values statement recently approved by College Council.  Mariles asked if we need to show any of the advisory committees on the chart since they are not connected to any of the main committees.  Karl said we should place the advisory committees in a box labeled as “Advisory Committees.”  Donna said most of the CTE committees have advisory committees and they are not listed on the chart.  It was decided that Wayne will remove the advisory committees from the chart.  There was discussion about making the Integration Council a permanent committee instead of an ad hoc committee.  Denise suggested that all boxes underneath the four main committees be labeled as subcommittees.  The Integration Council would be convened when College Council needs to have issues vetted.  James had concerns about adding another layer in the flow of information to College Council with making the Integration Council a “permanent” committee.  It was decided that all of the boxes underneath the four main committees will be labeled as “subcommittees” and then it was decided to move the placement of Professional Development under the Student Success Committee. 
Constituency vote taken to accept the above changes:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management -yes, Students - yes.  1) Wayne will label all of the committees under the four main committees as “subcommittees.”  2) Wayne will move the Professional Development box under the Student Success Committee and label it as a subcommittee.  3) Wayne will remove the advisory committees from the chart.
Changes to College Procedures Handbook - A1003.00 – Wayne revised the College Committee Structure to reflect the revised committee structure.  Each committee now lists “Status” indicating its role in the governance structure.  There was discussion about using the words “participatory” and “shared” governance as they seem to be interchangeable.  Denise said the term the ACCJC uses is “participatory.”  Wayne said our District uses “participatory” and DVC uses “shared.”  Wayne changed all “notes” to “minutes” in the document for consistency.  Instead of minutes being posted on the portal, minutes are now to be posted on the website so there is transparency as not everyone has access to the Portal.  Changes in meeting times will also be posted on the website.  Donna will send changes to Melody for the meeting times in this document.  There was discussion about the name of the Matriculation Committee.  It was decided the advisory committees will be placed in a different document and this document will be dedicated to only the participatory (shared) governance advisory committees.  It was agreed that all minutes and agendas will be posted on the website.  

Constituency vote taken to accept the above changes:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management -yes, Students - yes  1) The document will be revised to include only the participatory (shared) governance committees.  2) The advisory committees will be placed in a different document and brought back to the September College Council as a separate action.

8.  CCC Logo – Style Guide – First Read – James Eyestone and Denise Noldon – James said we developed a style guide because of the way the logo has been displayed in the press lately.  College Council wanted to ensure that the logo is used with the name of the college.  Denise emphasized we are not changing the logo but we are stipulating that we need to use the logo with the word mark.  The document shows horizontal and vertical logo and name placement examples.  James said these examples will be formalized and Denise said we can register these versions as a trademark.  The style guide will be placed on the webpage in a version that can be downloaded and easily used.  Jasmine asked if ASU may invest in the font style so the new ASU logo would be consistent using the same font as the word mark shown with the college’s logo in the style guide.  James said yes that is possible.  This item will be brought back to the September College Council meeting.  
9. Bicycle Locker Policy and Procedures (C3029.0 and  D4011.0)  - Donna said the Bicycle Locker Policy and Procedures were approved at President’s Cabinet and have been forwarded to College Council for approval.  The Council agreed to fast track this policy and procedures.
There was discussion about fast tracking policies and procedures. If someone does not agree with what was approved, where do they express their opposition?  It was decided that a dissenting person would take their concerns to their constituency and ultimately back to College Council.  A process for fast tracking issues at College Council will be developed.

Constituency vote taken to accept the Bicycle Locker Policy and Procedures:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management - yes, and students - yes.  The Bicycle Locker Policy and Procedures was approved.

10.  Revitalization, Suspension and/or Discontinuation Policy Revision – Wayne and Denise had a productive meeting and will work together to vet some key changes to improve this policy.  Once vetted through the constituencies, Wayne and Denise will return to College Council with the revised policy.  
Constituency vote taken to approve the process for revising the Revitalization, Suspension and/or Discontinuance Policy:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management - yes and Students - yes.  Wayne and Denise will revise the policy and bring it back to September College Council meeting.
11.  Dental Assisting Suspension - Denise said Dental Assisting was placed on suspension status when we did not have a policy in place; therefore, technically the program could not be suspended.   The program was suspended anyway.  College Council approved a policy but did not yield a recommendation one way or the other.  The recommendation made at an earlier College Council meeting to formally negate the suspension and bring back the program is not in line with the Revitalization, Suspension and/or Discontinuation Policy.  Since Dental Assisting was placed on a (quasi-)suspension, there was no budget planning for Dental Assisting.  Therefore, Dental Assisting cannot be brought back at this time because there is no funding in the budget for this program.  However, next year Dental Assisting may be considered in the newly vetted budget process.  Everyone applying for budget augmentation receives a portion of their previous budget and may request a limited amount to augment their budget.    Sandra said the maximum amount that can be applied for is 10% of the budget or $5,000, whichever is higher and that is not enough to offer her program.  Denise said we don’t have an answer to Sandra’s concerns at this time.  It may be that we will be able to give Dental Assisting their previous budget but we do not know this at this time.  Denise said we will be examining all of the college programs with a cost analysis.  Denise continued to say the President’s Cabinet’s Final Recommendations from the Spring 2012 program review were distributed today.  Sandra said she will reserve her comments until she reads the final recommendations.  

Constituency vote taken to accept the suspension process was not formally completed for the Dental Assisting Program:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management - yes, Students - yes.

12.  Facilities Master Plan – Denise said yesterday she received the plans for the college center and the project is moving forward.  At the General Assembly scheduled for next week, Denise will present some of the renderings of the new building.  Denise said we need to convene a taskforce of constituency employees to review the college’s original Facilities Master Plan to assess it and consider if we want to continue with the original plan.  A lot of the work will have to be done in the summer as our Master Plan report must be submitted to the September governing board.  Donna said we also need to include this report in our self-evaluation for accreditation.  Wayne volunteered to serve on the taskforce.

Constituency vote taken to develop a taskforce for work on the Master Plan over the summer:  Faculty - yes, Classified - yes, Management - yes, Students - yes.

13.  MOU Feeding Feral Cats on Campus – Donna said the Wildlife Conservation Volunteers met with Denise and the Operations Council. They have been feeding the feral cats on campus for years.  One of the feeders was recently cited on campus.  They submitted this MOU to continue their mission.  Operations Council made a few edits to the MOU:   placing the Building and Grounds Manager title as the designated CCC contact; adding that the WCV will absorb all costs of the feeding stations; adding the identification cards will be provided by the WCV volunteers; and the TNR (Trap, Neuter and Return) results will be given to the CCC administration by the WCV on an annual basis or upon request.  Sandra brought up concerns about mice, fleas and people who are allergic to cats.  There was discussion about the cat food attracting rodents as Bruce said there is an excessive amount of food left out on the grounds.  Denise suggested that the WCV attend College Council to address these issues.  The WCV has a lot of data and can show how they help control the feral cat population.  Denise said she was impressed with their presentation.  Donna said they addressed all of the concerns that were raised at Operations Council.  Sandra said the wild turkeys were also discussed at the Safety Committee.  Donna said that the bees for the culinary arts program were also addressed at the Safety Committee and were removed because of concerns to allergic reactions by the surrounding neighbors.  This item will be tabled and the Wildlife Conversation Volunteers will be asked to make their presentation to College Council in the Fall.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

14. Student Success – Kelly said they didn’t have a quorum at their last meeting.  She will convene one more meeting before the end of the semester.  

15. Facilities Items – Bruce said they will be resealing the gym floor this summer.  They are working on doors in various buildings and conducting normal upkeep and maintenance of the campus.  Bruce said they had a punch list walk of the Music Building to complete some of the IT and audio visual items.  The move into the building will occur during finals week later this month.  The card access project is still ongoing on and new key cards have been distributed by campus police.  The football stadium project continues working on ADA access and the fire prevention issues underneath bleachers.  The ADA parking spaces at Knox Center should begin work in June and the project is expected to be completed in 45 days.  Bruce said some of the walls in the AA building are being repainted by Randy, one of our custodians, who is paid overtime on the weekends to complete this painting.

16. Campus Construction Updates – Donna said updates have been addressed in the previous report.
17. Progress Reports from Accreditation Committees – Donna said she needs the drafts of the standards to consolidate them and ultimately give them to Jason Berner so he may edit the document over the summer.  She will send out another e-mail reminding everyone of the deadline.   That draft will be distributed to College Council beginning of the Spring semester.  Over the summer and fall we should be collecting evidence.  Donna said she attended a district accreditation meeting earlier this week.  Greg, the District Researcher, will include standard information on student data so we may include that information in the preface of the report.  
18.  Planning Committee Update – Wayne reported that we turned in the student satisfaction survey to the district.  We will be presenting our mission statement to the governing board on 22nd.  The Planning Committee completed the budget process with the Budget Committee.  We will finish the employee satisfaction survey this semester.

19. Reports from constituency groups – Students - Jasmine said they are basically done and wrapping up end of the year.  They are reviewing the MCHS scholarships.  On behalf of the ASU and students, Jasmine thanked everyone for welcoming the students on the various campus committees.  Ysrael Condori will be new ASU president.  The governing board trustee voting is occurring this week.  

Management – Denise said that we are engaged in our search for Vice President of the College.  We are also engaged in district conversations regarding the district’s promotion of diversity within the workforce.  
Faculty – Some of the faculty attended the Plenary session and passed resolutions.  Kenyetta attended the SB1456 district wide committee and will be working on implementation district wide.  On Monday, Wayne attended the State Board of Governors meeting and spoke on the repeatability issues now in effect from the State legislature.  Some legislatures were surprised to learn of the negative impact on students.

Classified – Shondra said the Classified Senate has been a “work group” this past year.  They held elections for VP and treasurer.  Kelly and Erika were running for vice president and Brian and Darris were running for treasurer.  We have six classified attending the Sacramento conference in June.  Shondra gave kudos to Jasmine for a job well done this year and her academic success.  Shondra thanked the College Council membership for helping her chair College Council this year.  Next year’s College Council chair will be James Eyestone.  

20.  Announcements – Denise announced the College’s JazzaNova group was selected as the undergraduate outstanding performance jazz group and was published in DownBeat Magazine which is the premier music periodical in the country.  Competition for this honor was worldwide.  JazzaNova will be performing at the governing board meeting on May 22nd.  Seti suggested they perform at graduation.  Bonnie said if those students could not repeat classes, none of these successful students would have won this prestigious award.

Denise announced the retirement celebration on Sunday, May 19th at La Revolucion Restaurant.  

Denise said there may be residual articles about the financial aid scandal which occurred two years ago.  We feel we properly addressed this issue and would like to put it to rest.  ACCJC has requested we respond to allegations that we were in violation of federal Title IV regulations.
Kenyetta announced our first Super Saturday this Saturday and hope to have about 300 students in the gym to register for Fall.  Denise said she made a robo call recording to high school seniors within the WCCUSD to remind them about Super Saturday.  

21.  Next meeting – September 12, 2013

22. Adjournment – Meeting adjourned at 4:12 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson, Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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